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Woonona Learning Community 

This week WHS hosted our second learning community workshop for 2016. This is a fantastic opportunity 

for our partner primary school leaders to participate in leadership workshops developed and delivered by 

our Junior SRC team. Congratulations to our Junior SRC team for delivering an engaging, energised and fun 

learning experience for our future leaders. 

Students who have been offered placement in the 2016 enrichment class were engaged in a day of problem 

solving, higher order thinking and fun activities on Monday of this week. In each of their lessons the 

students were challenged, had the opportunity to work collaboratively with their peers and most importantly have lots of fun.  

Thank you to Mrs Matthews, Mrs Mellor, Mr Holliday and Ms Pryor for  making the day an enjoyable one for our prospective 

students. 

Authentic Learning at WHS 

Mr Wilson and Stage 5 Marine and Aquaculture Technology students have just returned from the Great Barrier Reef. Mr Locke 

and HSIE staff are well underway in their planning of the 2016 Central Australia Excursion. Students at WHS are extremely 

fortunate to have the opportunity to transfer their classroom learning insitu. Authentic real life learning experiences are 

powerful, meaningful and lasting.  

Parents who would like more information on the 2016 Central Australia Excursion are encouraged to contact Mr Locke for 

details. 

Xmas Giving Tree 

It is wonderful to see the growing number of donations beneath our Christmas Tree in the foyer. Each year, students at WHS 

are asked to consider those who need our support at this time of year and make a donation of either non perishable food stuff 

or toys. If every student in our school donated one item we would have 600 items beneath the tree! That would be an amazing 

achievement and one I would like to think we can achieve. The student body will again this year select the charity or charities 

who will be the recipients of our collective community generosity.  
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ENRICHMENT CLASS DAY 

Year 6 students who will be the enrichment class for 2016 took advantage of the 

wonderful learning on offer here at Woonona High School on Monday 9th 

November. 

 Students from Woonona Public, Woonona East and Russell Vale mixed in with 

students from Cedars Christian College, Mount Ousley Public School and Saint 

Columbkilles as well as a range of other local primary schools. The Year 6 students 

were nervous at first but Byron Roberts and Isaac Warburton of this year's 7M 

spoke to the children and reassured them that they would love the enrichment class 

experience. 

Their first classroom experience was in English with Ms Matthews. They had to use 

their imagination about what it would be like to experience a changed environment, 

where the world was hot and humid. They had to use the five senses and complete 

creative writing activities from the point of view of a fish, swimming through the 

dangerous oceans. This was a cross-curricular activity with Geography, where 

students then decided what adaptations a fish would need to survive in this 

environment. 

 Ms Mellor developed this theme, teaching students about sustainability and how 

fish might adapt to a new environment. She had made wonderful home-made play 

dough which the students used to design their own fish. They had to use 

geographical language and justify why they had chosen certain adaptations for their 

fish. In groups, they then scripted and performed a short play which Ms Mellor 

filmed on her iPad. She will send their film on a USB back to their primary schools so 

students will have a record of their work. 

 Recess and lunch saw the students begin to break out of their shyness with the help 

of Mr Mucci and Ms Pryor who led some group games such as 'Stuck in the Mud.' 

 The last period of their day was in Mathematics with Mr Holliday. They learnt about 

Mathematical concepts of height, weight, distance and measurement. But instead 

of a text book, students used parachutes in a hands on learning activities where 

they threw the parachutes off the balcony outside the Mathematics classroom. 

 The students all went home at the end of the day with a broad smile on their face 

(and a fish made of play dough as a souvenier) We look forward to seeing more of 

this wonderful group of students in 2016. 
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"On Friday the 6th November, Joshua Bate, Year 11, was presented with The Victor Chang Award for excellence in Science. The 

award was presented at a ceremony at Figtree High School attended by students, parents and teachers from schools across our 

region.  

Mrs Ann Chang presented the award to the Year 11 Science student selected by the school for their outstanding achievements 

in the Science subjects. As part of the award, Joshua will be able to tour the world famous Victor Chang Cardiac Research 

Institute to observe first hand the scientific research being carried out and the possibilities for a career in research. The 

ceremony was also attended by his proud parents, Mr and Mrs Bate and his Physics teacher, Mr Brophy. It was a very inspiring 

day." 

Mr Brophy (Head Teacher Science) 

THE VICTOR CHANG AWARD 

 



WHITE RIBBON  

What is White Ribbon? Why engage men? 

This fortnight students have taken part in a series of lessons and activities that reinforce the White Ribbon message—to stop 

violence against women and to educate people about the importance of positive, healthy and respectful relationships. In 

educating our students about their friendships with their friends at school and their interactions with teachers it is hoped that 

they will be able to maintain happy and healthy relationships away from school with their families, team mates and other 

friends. 

In the classes students were introduced to the message of White Ribbon and why it is important, they then took part in activities 

such as listing the qualities of positive and negative friendships as well as establishing “rules and responsibilities” for positive 

relationships.  These rules included recognising that each person is responsible for their actions, being able to listen to different 

ideas without “put downs” and that everyone has the right to speak. The lessons concluded  with a “debrief” where students 

learnt where to access help if they find themselves in a negative situation. 

The out of class activities included an Oztag White Ribbon competition where students versed teachers, a visit from Dragons 

players for a White Ribbon seminar for boys. There was also girls program which was run by the women’s health centre and a 

White Ribbon Assembly.  

To further instil the message, Year 10 mentored Year 7 students through a 2 hour White Ribbon program. The Year 10 mentors 

took small Year 7 groups and guided them through the qualities of positive relationships and the signs of a negative relationship. 

They also discussed where and how to access support if it is necessary. 

Further reports of the White Ribbon activities will be reported in the next newsletter. 

Mr Rayner (Head Teacher Welfare) 
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On Thursday the 5th of November, three senior SRC executive students; Amelia McPherson, 

Taylah Carter and Jaime Carter, attended a leadership conference at Wollongong University 

called “Elevate”. This was the third day over the course of 2015 that our senior SRC students 

could attend. Throughout the day, these students attended workshops that related to the 

theme of the day “Inspire Change”. They competed in a scavenger hunt and various leadership 

activities. Over 200 students attended this day from schools around the state. These students 

were very privileged to have attended these past three conferences, and feel they have 

furthered their capabilities as leaders. 

Report from Amelia McPherson. 

 

ELEVATE LEADERSHIP COURSE 



REMEMBRANCE DAY ASSEMBLY 
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On Wednesday 11 November, Woonona High School held its annual 

Remembrance Day Assembly. The assembly was hosted by Year 9 History 

students, Jade O’Brien, Jessica Aryton, Jeremy Eager and Cody Spicer. 

During the assembly the student leaders guided the assembly through the 
traditional Remembrance Day service with The Ode, The Last Post, one 
minutes silence and The Rouse.  

The students also explained the importance of Remembrance Day and how 
at 11 am on 11 November 1918 the guns of the Western Front fell silent 
after more than four years continuous warfare. The Allied armies had driven 
the German invaders back, having inflicted heavy defeats upon them over 
the preceding four months. In November the Germans called for an armistice 
(suspension of fighting) in order to secure a peace settlement. They accepted 
allied terms that amounted to unconditional surrender. 

The 11th hour of the 11th day of the 11th month attained a special 

significance in the post-war years and is now recognised as Remembrance 

Day. 

In Year 9 History, students study the course and character of Australia’s 

involvement in World War I & II. In class the students had produced 

Remembrance Day posters which were displayed around the school and they 

also studied how Australia as a nation commemorates Remembrance Day. 
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On Tuesday 10th November our Year 7 students were involved in the Northern Zone gala day. Our students had the oppor-

tunity to play against students from Corrimal High, Bulli High, Figtree High, Keira High, Wollongong High and Smiths Hill High 

schools. The students had a choice of playing in 6 different sports at 6 venues.  

Congratulations to all students as all played with great sportsmanship. Special congratulations to our netball team, our boys 

soccer team and the boys Oztag team who were all champions in their sports.    Ms Sim (Sports Organiser). 

I am very proud to say that Woonona High School's Year 7 

girls and boys Oztag teams both played with sportsmanship 

and camaraderie in each game of the Gala Day. The girls team 

allowed Corrimal High School Players to join their team as 

they did not have enough players to field a side. Together 

that tackled the stiff competition to finish 3rd overall, and just 

miss out on a finals game. Thank you to Corrimal High 

School's, Mr Abbott, for coaching our girls on the day. The 

Boys were unlucky to finish second in their pool, with a very 

tight game against Keira High School, ending in a 3-2 loss 

which meant they had to play the top team 

(undefeated  Figtree High School) in the semi finals. Our boys 

banded together, with the support from the girls on the side-

line, to take down Figtree 5-0. They then had to face Keira 

High School again in the finals. Some amazing holes were 

punched in Keira's defensive line by Kyal Breeze and Jarryd 

Arnold to set up 3 quick, unanswered tries. Play makers, Co-

rey Snelson and Cooper Bennett added numerous runs to the 

try line, whilst key 'taggers' Josh Crimston and Cooper Ben-

nett made two try saving tags in the closing minutes of the 

game. The boys were able to hold on and claim victory over Keira High School 3-2 to be crowned Gala Day Champions. 

Honourable mentions go to Josh Burton, who dislocated his thumb whilst scoring a screamer of a try, Corey Baird, for making 

massive metres in his first ever game of Oztag and the remainder of the team, who without them, we would not have made 

the finals.                                   Mr Reynolds. 

YEAR 7 GALA DAY 

OZTAG 

SOCCER 
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COS LEADERSHIP FORUM 

On Thursday 12 November, Woonona High School hosted 

student leaders from our Community of Schools. They came 

to WHS to take part in a series of workshops that aimed to 

improve their leadership skills.  

Our SRC students ran workshops for the visiting student 

leaders and according to Deputy Principal Ms Watt they all 

did an excellent job making the activities for the day both fun 

and challenging.  

The workshops and activities aimed to increase the students 

confidence by giving them the opportunity to mix with, talk 

to, and exchange ideas with a range of people from other 

schools. The activities also focussed on team building, 

leadership styles and decision making.  The visiting students 

were also challenged by how they can best lead their primary 

school now and into the future. 

The primary school students enjoyed the day and the 

activities. Many said they learnt much about respect and 

team leadership skills.  

Delivering excellence, innovation, opportunity and student success 

 

 



Last Thursday students in Year 9/10 Drama travelled into the city and viewed NIDA- 

National Institute of Dramatic Arts students final works. The works ranged from 

costume design, set design, lighting, mask, puppetry and scriptwriting. The works were 

exquisite and detailed and seemingly jumped off the page.   

Our Year 9/10 Drama students are currently undertaking their own design assignment 

and were able to see how to layout their own assignments and what details they could 

include.  

Ms Amber King (English / Drama Teacher) 

YEAR 9 / 10 NIDA EXCURSION 
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YEAR 9 ART WORKS 

Last semester Year 9 Visual Art classes  produced some stunning self portraits using lead pencils, charcoal and watercolour. 

This practical exercise in shading and detailing was part of their formal course requirements. 

The self portraits were very successful, and you can see below the likeness and detail in their artworks are amazing. 

Ms Armstrong (Visual Art Teacher)  

 

 

 

END OF YEAR ACTIVITIES 
 

In the last week of this term students will be involved in our end of year activities. Students will 

have a choice of many activities both in the school surrounds and outside. Some of the activities 

will have no cost involved but others will have a cost as students will travel to various outside 

venues. Staff are offering activities that will interest students and activities that students may not 

have had the opportunity to try previously. Some of the activities being offered are: Christmas 

craft, Christmas decorations, robotics, board games, snorkelling, ice skating, go karting, cable 

skiing, bush walking, beach activities, art gallery tours, film appreciation, a live musical in 

Sydney, bike riding, surf safaris, learn to surf, surfing competition and the skate park. A list of all 

available activities will be given to students and they will then choose an activity for each of the 

3 days. More information will be given to the students in the next two weeks.     

Ms Sim (Sports Organiser).  
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MELBOURNE CUP DAY FUN 

Woonona High School staff had a bit of fun and got into the spirit of Melbourne Cup Day with a staff morning tea. Hats were 

compulsory  and the “Fashion on the Field” contest was fierce. Mr Wilson (Science Teacher) was 3rd place getter as he was the 

only male voted into the top 5 places. Ms Clare Matthews (Head Teacher English) was placed 2nd, as she brought her own 

horse and Ms Amy Peace was named 1st. Well done to Mr Hoole (Art Teacher) for Melbourne Cup Day organisation and to Mr 

Rayner (Head Teacher Welfare) and Ms Pam Cannings (Canteen Manager) for morning tea. The day was very well supported by 

staff; a testament to the high staff moral here at WHS.  

SCHOOL TRANSPORT SCHEME 

The school has been notified by NSW Transport that the old “Bus Pass” has now 

been replaced by the “School Opal Card”. 

The School Opal Card gives eligible students free or discounted travel between 

home and school, using the bus or train. 

Students who already have a travel pass do not need to apply for an Opal Card. It 

will be sent to school at the beginning of the school year in 2016. 

An application is needed if the student: 

 Has not had a travel pass before  

 Is moving from Year 6 to 7  

 Is changing schools 

 Is changing address 
To Apply 

 Complete the application at  
             transportnsw.info/school-students 

 Print sign and date the completed application, then submit it to the school 
for endorsement. 

 The school will send the endorsed application to Transport NSW. Once 
approved, the School Opal Card will be sent to the address provided on the 
application. 

N.B A parent or guardian must apply for students 15yrs and under. Students 16 yrs 

and over must apply for themselves. 

Delivering excellence, innovation, opportunity and student success 
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On Monday 2 November ex Woonona High School staff employee Mrs Jean Thompson visited our school to talk to our SRC 

members about Corrimal Rotary Clubs fund raising efforts in Nepal and to ask our SRC members for support in this very 

important cause. 

Jean has just returnED from a trip to Nepal where she was part of a six member team who witnessed first hand the devastation 

that still remains after the horrific earthquakes which hit the country earlier this year.  The team spent 11 days assessing the 

earth quake damage, visiting hospitals, clinics and orphanages and inspecting micro credit programs.  

During their visit the team gave out clothing, soccer balls, cricket bats, school materials and food buckets. Jean said that they 

were especially moved by locals talking about the school children that sleep through their lessons due to lack of food and the  

program called “Food for Life” that the local Rotaractors have started whereby students receive a meal each day. Because of 

this program, learning and attendance at school has increased. Corrimal Rotary gave a very generous donation to this very 

worthy cause.  

Jean also spoke about the 10 new homes that Corrimal Rotary have helped build in a remote Nepalese Village and the 

contributions to the micro credit loans that the club has made, with Nepalese woman receiving either a goat, pig, buffalo, 

chicken, sewing machine or stall in order to build a viable business and become self sufficient. 

Jean is very passionate about the efforts being made in Nepal and so to is Ms Carmen Mete (Food Technology assistant) who 

just prior to the quakes had spent time in Nepal. Earlier this year Carmen led a clothing and blanket appeal here at WHS for the 

Nepalese victims and is very enthusiastic about our school and the SRC supporting Corrimal Rotary in its efforts.  

Carmen and the SRC will be working hard to come up with lots of unique and fun ways to raise money for this very important 

cause with one of the first being “Change for Change” where staff and students have been asked to donate their loose change 

from purchases at the canteen. Signs and donation tins have been placed in the canteen.  

The newsletter will be reporting on all fund raising activities that the SRC and Mrs Mete are planning for this important cause. 

 WHS SRC TO SUPPORT NEPALESE AFTER QUAKES 

 

CUP CAKE FUNDRAISER 

Delivering excellence, innovation, opportunity and student success 

The first of our SRC fundraising 

efforts in support of Nepal took place 

this week. Beautiful cup cakes and 

delicious cream and pastry creations 

were on sale to students and staff.  

The event was very well supported 

and the money raised  will be passed 

on to Corrimal Rotary along with 

monies from our other fundraising 

activities. 
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2015 marks the very last time that the Schools Spectacular will 

be held in Qantas Credit Union Arena, Sydney’s entertainment 

centre. After 32 years, what began as an acoustic test event for 

the newly built Entertainment Centre has now become a 

highlight on the Sydney entertainment calendar, shining a 

spotlight on the talents of NSW public school students. This 

year’s Schools Spectacular will be one of the last events staged 

at this iconic venue 

The 2015 theme, THIS IS OUR WORLD, captures the dreams and 

hopes of young people through the medium of music and dance. 

As the leaders of tomorrow, our students will explore their place 

in the world, experience diverse cultures and excite audiences 

with outstanding performances. 

This years performances are Friday 27 November and Saturday 

28 November and tickets are available from Ticketec. 

SCHOOLS SPECTACULAR— 

THIS IS OUR WORLD 
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MERCURY DESIGN AN AD COMPETITION 

On Friday 13 November, Year 9 Woonona High School student Madelina 

Camilleri was presented with $100 in prize money for her 3rd place entry 

in the Illawarra Mercury “Design an Ad” competition. The awards 

ceremony was held at the Wollongong branch of the IMB. 

In the “Design an Ad” competition, students were given a brief and had to 

design an ad for the Woonona Bulli RSL Club. 

Congratulations Madelina on your  3rd place entry and a big thankyou to 

Mrs Marnie Whiddon (English Teacher) who organised and inspired the 

students to submit their entries. 

It is interesting to note that Madelina’s sister, Jorgia, won the competition 

last year (there is obviously some artistic talent in the family). Well done! 

 



Page 14 W
e

lfare
 R

e
p

o
rt       

RYDA 
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Mr Shane Rayner 
Head Teacher  
Welfare 

RYDA is a series of practical and powerful 

workshops that aim to change the way young 

people think about road safety.  As part of an 

interactive one-day experience, students 

experience braking at different speeds, devise 

travel strategies that will work for them in the 

real world and get tips from road safety 

experts on how to protect themselves, their friends and family.  Perhaps the most impactful moments 

come from the personal stories of loss and survival. 

In one session, students watch a powerful and emotional video on the life and tragic death of and 18 

year old provisional driver and her best friend.  And in another, they sit with a crash survivor and hear 

first-hand how one poor choice can change a life forever. 

On Monday 2 November, our Year 11 students attended the RYDA program which was held at the 

Croome Road, Albion Park complex. This was the second excursion in the mandatory Cross Roads 

program for Year 11 students, the first one being the bStreet Smart excursion on 25 August. The two 

programs aim to change the way young people think about road safety and the decisions they make.  

Accompanied by Mr Hancock 

(Year Adviser), Mr Locke, Mrs 

McCarthy and Mr Rowles, 

the students travelled by bus 

to the complex and took part 

in both the seminars and 

hands on workshops 

provided on the day.  

All students who attended 

agreed that the day was 

relevant to them and very 

worthwhile attending. 
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Mrs Patricia Roddis 

Teacher Librarian 

STAR/Accelerated Reading Program 

NEW BOOKS 
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Woonona High is committed to improving literacy and has recently 

invested in the Accelerated Reader program. This computer program 

helps teachers and librarians manage and monitor student’s 

independent reading practice.  The student picks a book at their correct 

reading level and reads it at his/her own pace. When finished they take a 

short quiz on the computer. Accelerated Reader™ gives children, 

teachers and librarians feedback based on the quiz results. 

 Each fortnight   students have the ability to earn points by reading well and scoring more that 85% in 

their quizzes. Students with the highest points in each class are awarded certificates. The winners this 

fortnight are: Jasmine Clayton 7M , Chelsea Quay  7C , Sarah Herdero  7C   Dane Deece   7I  Jordan 

Starling 7U, Jade Harle  7C,  Kaitlin Joy  7M 

BOOK CLUB 

This fortnight our guest   speaker was Mr Hancock from our 

Mathematics Department. He spoke about his favourite book, 

Jurassic Park by Michael Crichton and how it influenced his 

decision to choose a career in Mathematics.  Jurassic Park 

contains a lot of information on genetic sequencing and how 

many things in nature can be represented mathematically. This 

heighten his interest in mathematics and hence his career as a 

Mathematics teacher. 

I spoke about the latest book by Sophie Kinsella, Finding Audrey. 

An anxiety disorder disrupts fourteen-year-old Audrey’s daily 

life. She has been making slow but steady progress with Dr. 

Sarah, but when Audrey meets Linus, her brother’s gaming 

teammate, she is energized. She connects with him. Audrey can 

talk through her fears with Linus in a way she’s never been able 

to do with anyone before.  As their friendship deepens and her 

recovery gains momentum, a sweet romantic connection 

develops, one that helps not just Audrey but also her entire 

family. A wonderful read for anyone who has dealt with mental illness. 

MANGA CLUB 

This fortnight in Manga Club, Tristan Corrick spoke about the manga 

and also anime Shagukan no Shana. The world has become dangerous 

because of the mysterious beings from a parallel universe that thrive 

on the life energy of humans. These aliens only leave behind scant 

remainders of souls called “Torches”. In an endeavour to put an end 

to these warriors called the Flame Hazes seek out these beings and 

destroy them. 

The book featured left, has been purchased recently. 

 Illuminae by Marie Lu is the hottest book for teenagers at the moment. This book 

is different to your average. It has been carefully constructed using a collection of 

emails, IM chats, video footage, classified documents, diary entries, pictures and 

poetry. It is creative story telling at its best. A high octane thriller sure to capture 

any reader. 
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 2015 CALENDAR 

 TERM 4 
Mon 16 Nov               Year 11 Police Workshop 

Mon 16—20 Nov       Year 10 Work Experience 

Tues 17 Nov               P&C Meeting 

Tues 17 Nov               Year 11 Police Workshop 

Thur 19 Nov                Year 12 Formal 

Tues 24 Nov                White Ribbon Day Assembly 

Tues 24 Nov                Yr 6 Parent Information Evening 

Wed 25 Nov               White Ribbon Day Events 

Fri 27 Nov                    Schools Spectacular 

Thurs 3 Dec                 Year 6 Orientation Day 

Fri 4 Dec                      Stage 4 End of Year Celebration  

                                      Assembly 

Tues 8 Dec                  Variety Night 

Thur 10 Dec                Presentation Evening 

Mon 14—16 Dec        Student Activities Week 

Wed 16 Dec                HSC Results to students 

Thur 17 Dec                ATAR Morning Tea 

Thur 17 Dec                Staff Development Day 

Fri 18 Dec                    Staff Development Day 

 

CANTEEN HELPERS 
TERM 4 2015 

     
Mon 16 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Tues 17 Nov          Susie Eager 
Wed 18 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Thur 19 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Fri 20 Nov              HELP NEEDED     
Mon 23 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Tues 24 Nov          Kerrie Austin 
Wed 25 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Thur 26 Nov          HELP NEEDED     
Fri 27 Nov              HELP NEEDED     
Mon 30 Nov          Karen & Lenore 
Tues 1 Dec             Carolyn McQuiggin 
Wed 2 Dec             Christine Core 
Thur 3 Dec             HELP NEEDED     
Fri 4 Dec                 Angela Madden 
Mon 7 Dec             HELP NEEDED     
Tues 8 Dec             Karen Bate 
Wed 9 Dec             Jo Meiers 
Thur 10 Dec           Stephanie Cotterill 
Fri 11 Dec               HELP NEEDED     
  



WOLLONGONG CITY COUNCIL 

SAFE DRIVER INITIATIVE 

To support learner drivers to become safer drivers on our roads, Wollongong City council is offering two free programs  

designed for learner drivers and their parents / supervisors. 

Learn safe workshop for supervisors of learner drivers. 

Supervisors of learner drivers are encouraged to attend this workshop to increase their knowledge and confidence in helping 

their learner become a safer driver. Learner drivers are also welcome. 

Participants will gain practical advise on : 

   Supervising a learner driver 

   The Learner driver Log Book 

   L&P Plate licence regulations 

   How to encourage safe driving behaviours 

   A light supper will be provided 

When: Tuesday 1 December 2015, 6pm—8pm 

Where: Wollongong City Council, 41 Burelli Street, Wollongong. Level 9 Function Room 

Cost: FREE (Including a light supper) 

This workshop will particularly benefit parents and supervisors of learners before they get their L’s or in the early stages of 

learning. If your child or grandchild are planning on going for their L’s before term 1 2016, register for this workshop. 
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